Minutes of the Faculty Senate Meeting
May 11, 2017
Bump Conference Room
I. Call to order

Chair Rod Rice called the meeting to order at 11:01 AM.  
II. Roll call
Senators present: Drs. Andrea Brickey (MEM), Robert Corey (PHYS), William Cross (METE), Patrick Gilcrease (CBE), David Gilley (CABS), Coach Jason Henry, Timothy Masterlark (GEOL/GEOE), Professor Deborah Mitchell (HUM), Adam Piper (IEEM), Mengyu Qiao (MCS), Marc Robinson (CEE), Albert Romkes (ME), Charles Tolle (ECE), and Frank Van Nuys (SS) 
Visitors present: Jesse Herrera (Office of Multicultural Affairs), Dr. Kayla Pritchard (SS), Rachel Mannhalter (Training and Development Coordinator)

III. Approval of agenda
The agenda was approved by voice vote.

IV. Approval of minutes
The minutes of the April 13, 2017 meeting of the Faculty Senate were approved by voice vote.
V. Report from the Chair
Dr. Rice thanked the Senators for their service and recounted the highlights of this year’s Senate activity, including introducing two resolutions, getting a third faculty representative on the Presidential Search Committee, placing a faculty member on the Retention Planning Group, providing fundamental input into the review process for the implementation of the SD Mines Workload Policy, reviewing scores of curriculum proposals, degree, and emeritus requests, and revising the Affected Departments Form.
VI. Committee reports
Committee reports were covered in old and new business. 
VII. Old business
A.    Affected Departments Form

Discussion focused on a portion of the form that deals with new course proposals: “NOTE:  If more than three departments require this course, notification and discussion through ALC/Department Heads should occur.” Concern arose that this could relinquish some faculty power.
B.   Ad Hoc Senate Committee on Email and Internet Security 

Jason Erickson of ITS is preparing a future presentation for the committee to be focused on the issues concerning personal identity information. Preparations are still underway.
VIII. New business
A. SD Mines Inclusion Committee update (Jesse Herrera, Dr. Pritchard, and Rachel Mannhalter)

The inclusion committee has a mandate to support and develop inclusive cultures on the SD Mines campus. The Co-Chairs are Jesse Herrera and Rachel Mannhalter and their purpose is to recommend and implement programs to encourage and enhance inclusive culture.  One of their initial foci is faculty and staff culture because these groups are the backbone of the campus. To promote intercultural competence on campus they are considering broader administration of the Intercultural Development Inventory (IDI), for which there are four qualified facilitators on campus. Potentially, the IDI could be given to all Departments or to individual faculty.  In addition, the Inclusion Committee has been working with the Culture and Attitudes Program at SD Mines and the Rapid City Police Department.
The committee has drafted an inclusion statement that was approved by the Executive Council (see http://www.sdsmt.edu/Inclusion-and-Diversity ).  Dr. Rice discussed the proposed Faculty Senate Inclusion Resolution and the Senate desire to support the work of the SD Mines Inclusion and Diversity Committee as well as reinforce the SD Mines Inclusion Statement.
Questions that arose during the discussion:

Q.
Is the Senate Resolution redundant?

A.
The Senate Resolution is meant to be more supportive of the committee resolution than a stand-alone offering, particularly with respect to getting the message of inclusiveness out to a larger audience.  Two faculty members’ terms are expiring on the Inclusion Committee and need to be replaced by the next committee meeting.
Q.
What is the committee’s plan after the Inclusion Statement has been put out?

A.
With the future change in administration on the horizon, the future is not clear. The committee will be more public next academic year, as the roll-out for the resolution develops.  Help/motivation for dealing with issues as they occur is also part of the future plan.
Q.
What may be some tangible deliverables?
A.
The Inclusion Committee is considering bringing in speakers to campus for seminars.  Another possibility is to train faculty and departments at department meetings. Another possible option is to create safe zones for certain groups.
Q.
Is their interest in doing IDIs for faculty?

A.
Perhaps this could start with the Senate members.  IDI is primarily focused on gaining competency in dealing with cultural issues.

Q.
What about neural diversity?

A.
The Inclusion Committee is willing to examine these biases, as they are always open to change.

Q.
What kind of culture do we want to have?

A.
In 2014, the campus was assessed and found to be near the center of the spectrum.  In general, inclusion and diversity issues are handled using the Board of Regents (BoR) and Campus policies.
B. Senate inclusiveness resolution   
Discussion occurred in a variety of areas, including questions concerning whether the Senate was exceeding its ability/authority, and if our resolution needed vetting by the Provost and President.  Also, some of the statements in the draft Senate resolution were found to conflict with Campus and BoR policy and this needs to be reconciled.  That said, consensus indicated that the proposed resolution was not overly redundant and that some redundancy is useful in this case in order to reaffirm Senate and faculty commitment to inclusion and diversity and lead the way in supporting the SD Mines Inclusion Statement and campus policy. 
Concerning the draft resolution, many on the Senate believe that the SD Mines Inclusion Statement is more inclusive than the Senate statement. Several noted that in its attempt to identify specific groups, the draft resolution is actually too restrictive and may unintentionally omit some other groups, which could produce added confusion and require continued revision and expansion of the protected list.  To address this problem, the Senate proposed a more generalized resolution focused only on legally protected classes.
Dr. Rice will retool the resolution language over the summer for further discussion at the September Senate meeting.
IX. Other

Dr. Rice indicated that he would invite Acting President Puszynski to attend the September All-Faculty meeting.  He also mentioned that the Presidential Search Committee’s goal is to select a new President by November and have the selectee in place by January.
X. Adjournment
The Senate adjourned at 12:25 PM.
